
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 24th of  April 2018 at 9.00 p.m.

In the Town Council Office, Durrington Village Hall

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr D Healing, Mr R Deakins, Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mr S Rennie, Mr L Tucker, Cllr A Lund, Cllr M Wardell, Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins, Cllr W Clarke
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)
Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)

3 members of the public
 
	


1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllr G Wilson
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any declarations of interest in the book.
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 27th of March 2018 and the report from the Annual Parish Meeting also held on the 27th of March.
4. CO-OPTION OF A NEW MEMBER, WITNESS OF THEIR DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE AND ABIDING OF THE TOWN COUNCIL’S CODE OF CONDUCT – Two residents from the village had put their names forward for consideration in writing (Mrs B Elkins and Mr R Perry).  Both gave an introduction about themselves and explained why they wanted to join the Town Council.  A vote was conducted and Mr Rob Perry received the majority vote.  He signed a declaration of acceptance of office form and agreed to abide by the Town Council’s Code of Conduct.  He then took his seat with the rest of the Councillors for the remainder of the meeting.  Mrs Elkins was thanked for submitting her interest and coming to the meeting to speak to the Council.
5. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT - I want to start my report on a sombre note.  It is always a shock when a loved one passes away, and last month Durrington lost a much loved resident, a friend and a gentleman in John Mills.  John was a former councillor who after retiring from council work continued to work on providing the bands for our yearly Durrington event ‘music in the rec’.  He was multi-talented - a volunteer in our local library; was very much respected within the music industry locally and was liked and well thought of by all who knew him.  Much loved husband of Jan, a father and a grandfather John was laid to rest at a packed crematorium earlier this month attended by many of you.  Our thoughts as a council are with his family.  In the last few days of school term running up to Easter I attended the Junior School where I helped judge the Easter egg competition with Disco Dion and Pippa, our local PCSO. It was extremely difficult as the standard of entries was very high, with a theme on the winter Olympics.  A very well done to all, and there is a photo of the winning entries on the Town Council Facebook page with kind permission of the school and those involved.  On a cold wet Sunday, I attended an invite to the RAF freedom of the Town in Amesbury. This was especially important this year as it was 100 years of the RAF at Boscombe Down and locally to us we have the important connection to aviation with the early flights from the hangers in Wood Road, Larkhill in our parish.  The RAF marched through the town and received an official paperwork scroll from the Amesbury Town Council.
On the subject of 100, I called in and visited Durrington’s oldest resident Lewis Rideout on his 100th birthday.  Lewis, or Lew to those who know him was a postman all his life and will be remembered by many having a 65 year association with Durrington.  Lew is a person I can remember all my life and from my childhood, and my association with his children being similar ages to myself. A great birthday was had surrounded by his family and friends.  On the day of my visit Lew was so proud to show me a much admired birthday card from HM Queen Elizabeth.  We wish him many more years, and as summer comes no doubt we will see him out and about tending his garden.  My final council function of the month was to attend the annual Mayor of Amesbury end of term church service with refreshments afterwards.  This civic occasion was attended by many dignitaries including other Mayors, members of the Amesbury Town Council, and Wiltshire Council. Andrew Williams highlighted his exceptional year in office and reflected on the good work carried out in Amesbury.
6. UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS/COMMITTEES
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES - The latest Police report was issued which saw a reduction in reported crimes for the area, a focus of the Policing Team has been patrols of the AvonFields Estate following a report of indecent exposure, these finished mid-April. The NTG meeting held on the 29th March was attended by Chairman, Cllr JP Todd, priorities were discussed relating to Anti-Social Behaviour and Parking.  There was also mention of more Police Officers being trained and an expected increase of approximately five MOD Police Officers to the area.
b. CRIME PREVENTION (INCLUDING SPEEDWATCH) - There was no police present and no increase to our very low crime rate.  One incident known was the theft of clothes from a premise on the new Avon Fields estate.
Three posters on an interesting thread were produced for the evening on the following subjects:

Inconsiderate parking – a problem the Town Council regularly receives complaints about. 

Apps that may be on a young person’s phone – a guide for parents to know what is really happening  in the modern social media era, with an aim to keep a young person safe using their phone or computer based apps. 

Seasonal crime prevention – a guide to how to be safe while out gardening in the spring and summer quarters. 

There was a lively discussion and the posters were well received with them now being displayed in local shops and being available through the Town Council office for those who require copies.

The Community Speedwatch report for February had been issued via the Wiltshire Police co-ordinator.  Councillors are to ensure Cllr R Deakins has the correct email address for them to ensure receipt of his emails.  
c. POLICIES – The clerk will be working on Health and Safety Policy and a Scheme of Delegation relating to committees, linking into Standing Orders.
d. HR&FINANCE – The committee sat on the 23rd of April and conducted its final internal review of the accounts for 2017/18 with no issues identified.  The committee is waiting for the Youth Workers to submit their job descriptions in order that contracts can be reviewed and updated.  
e. PLANNING – An updated planning application for the 5 houses on Bulford had been received (17/12531/FUL) and was discussed during the meeting as the Town Council had already submitted comments on two previous occasions this year and felt its comments had not changed.  The Town Council welcomed the design of the properties and noted that the developer had considered the Village Design Statement when re-designing access at the properties themselves.  However, councillors are still concerned that its comments about the private access road have not been re-addressed.  Whilst a Highways report had been conducted, this was prior to some changes made to the access road and the Town Council’s subsequent comments and request for Highways to re-visit it.  The Town Council’s comments on the application therefore remain extant.
Planning meetings and Town Council decisions from the Planning Meeting held on the 13th of March and the 10th of April:

18/01964/HR – Land on the A345/Martins Bushes, removal of hedge row for water main work and subsequent replacement – SUPPORT

18/02232/FUL – 46 Meads Road, resubmission for erection of detached house and vehicle access – SUPPORT

18/02101/FUL – 56 Willow Drive, single storey front extension – OBEJCT as this will take the property beyond the building line

18/12531/FUL – 90 Bulford Road, amendment to application for 5 new houses – Comments made regarding concerns over size of access road, suitability for large vehicles and pedestrian safety
18/00048/FUL – 5 Church Court Philip Road, amendment to application, erection of a 1.8m picket style fence – SUPPORT


18/02076/FUL – 46 Meads Road, single storey rear extension – SUPPORT


18/02590/FUL – 23 Windsor Road, single storey front extension – SUPPORT

18/02379/FUL – 24 Bulford Road, loft conversion including dorma, single storey kitchen extension and new detached garage – SUPPORT

18/02911/FUL – Larkhill Garrison, new all-weather football pitch and cricket nets – SUPPORT

f. AMENITIES – The Council discussed a litter pick and potentially making it a competition, the Clerk would approach the local schools to see if they would like to join in to help the village.  Cllrs were reminded to report back to the Clerk on their areas of responsibility.  The following issues were noted, the Clerk would look into them.  
Bollard missing/broken at the top of the walkway between Clover Lane and Primrose Place.

Graffiti on a bench by the River.

Microphone issues with the Village Hall PA system.

PUBLIC QUESTIONS - Mr Felce, a local resident noted that the old bus shelter on The Packway was in need of a paint and tidy up.  The Wiltshire Councillor G Wright said he would look into this with the MOD at Larkhill.

7. CLERK’S REPORT - Phase 2 of the playpark is complete and will be inspected and signed off by the providers shortly.  There have been teething issues with new waste contract at Hills, 2 weeks of no collections at Pavilion, this is hopefully now resolved.  One of the ceiling lights in the Hall is out but hopefully won’t impact too much on users, so will be fixed when a scaffold tower is here in August.

The Bluez Disco has been cancelled due to low ticket sales. We will need to discuss how we want to proceed with future discos.  The end of year accounts have been closed down via the software provider and are ready for the internal auditor visiting on the 3rd May.  I have contacted the funeral directors about the office closure in May/June and have also placed a notice in the dispatch to forewarn people.  Becky and I will ensure least impact as possible whilst the office is closed.  A note with the contact details for councillors will be placed on the website and office door.  GDPR work is ongoing, councillors must check what information they hold that has personal details of residents and whether there is a requirement to still hold it.  The website provider is working on notices for the website and we are looking at using NALC/SLCC templates for consent and privacy notices for our public contacts.  NALC are still looking at who could be a data protection officer within a council and whether this should be outsourced.  Following the second CILCA training session that I attended last week I will be reviewing the layout of Agendas and Minutes for meetings to ensure they are consistent with legislation and best practise.

8. WILTSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT  -  The Red Devils Display Team will be free falling into Avon Valley College tomorrow. Wed 25th April at 2 pm.  I have invited your Chairman John Todd to formally receive the Paras on behalf of Durrington.  Diane Jenkins of Alzheimer’s UK, myself and a gentleman living with Dementia will be visiting Durrington Pool and Fitness Centre to recommend how to make the venue more dementia friendly. The Double Yellow Lines at the junction of Recreation and Bulford Road are no longer visible and are causing issues with the School traffic Run.  Cars are parking so near to the junction that congestion and danger is inevitable especially for School Buses.  I have for the 3rd year running reported to WC the continual dilapidation of the linage and I now await a date for the relining to take place.  Lovell have started constructing the temporary Haul Road from Parsonage Farm near Avon Fields on the A345, this temporary road will be used to access and build the new Service Families Accommodation at Larkhill.  They have kindly agreed to pay for two New Speed Activation Signs which will be located, by myself, at each end of the A345 on route to the Haul Road entrance.  I have secured signage that was installed by Lovell informing their drivers not to use Avon Fields entrance at any time!  Larkhill Community Partnership reviewed their priorities and formed a Military Civilian Integration Task Group which will concentrate on monitoring and making sure that the all the required infrastructure and services promised are delivered with Army Rebasing.  WC Health & Wellbeing Group will be launching their Dementia Action  Alliance at Stonehenge Visitors Centre in June.  The Avon Valley College extension will be starting soon. Contractors have been engaged and the contractors have had a Meet The Contractor Event at which the Residents Steering Group were informed of their plans and the next step is for WC to agree the Transport Plan which the contractor has designed and submitted.  Over the past months there have been local issues with trees that need planning permission to be pruned or completely removed. May I remind all residents to remember the following, if you live within the Durrington Conservation Area in most cases you need permission from WC to cut down or prune trees on your land. This applies to trees that already have a Tree Preservation Order and may be sited anywhere in Durrington. Ignorance is no excuse and not applying for permission is a criminal offence and carries a heavy fine. Please take care of our Village Trees especially those that have been growing longer than any of us! 

9. REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORTS
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD – the report from the meeting held on the 22nd of March has been issued.
b. CATG – Bollards have been approved for Bulford Road, we await installation details.

c. LARKHILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – Wiltshire Councillor G Wright explained that the Partnership was now looking to form a Military Civilian Integration Task Group focusing on what it could achieve in relation to improving the Garrison Area for the increase in families’ and soldiers.
d. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT  PLAN – Cllr K Sharp spoke about a workshop and meeting that she had recently attended.  WHS have requested that Town Councils consider writing to Wiltshire Council about the downgrading of the Byway 12, alongside Stonehenge so that vehicular traffic could not access it.  This would prevent camping alongside the Byway.  The Town Council would look into this and report back at the next meeting.  
10. APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS 

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the debits and cheques for April 2018
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account and the savings account for March 2018

c. The Town Council reviewed the end of year balances following the close down of the 2017/18 accounts.

11. DISCUSSION TOPICE – N/A

12. PROPOSALS

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve a donation of £100 to the Stonehenge Trader Charity Golf Competition, raising money for a local charity of the winning team’s choice.  This was approved under Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.

b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve a donation of £100 to Living Memories of Durrington, a project run from Durrington Library using photos of the village from the past and present.  This was approved under Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.

c. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve a donation of £400 to the British Legion Poppy Appeal 2018 for the supply of 250 wooden crosses, two wreaths and a Silent Soldier, commemorating 100 years of the end of the First World War.

d. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the updated Fixed Asset Register as at 31st of March 2018
13. CORRESPONDENCE – the Chairman had received two thank you letters, the first was thanking Cllr S Paines and her team who put on an excellent St George’s Day Tea on the 22nd of April.  The second was from Short Matt Bowls thanking the Council for allowing them to store a new electronic carpet winder in the Village Hall.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS - nil
14. CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS – nil
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


